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The Honorable Ivan Selin 
Chairman 
u.s. Nuclear Regulatory Commission 
washington, D.C. 20555-0001 

Dear Chairman Selin: 

SUBJECT:	 REGULATIONS PERTAINING TO CONTAMINATED STEEL SMELTING 
FACILITIES AND DISPOSAL OF CONTAMINATED BAGHOUSE DUST 

At its 72nd meeting, March 15-16, 1995, the Advisory Committee on 
Nuclear Waste had discussions with representatives of the Steel 
Manufacturers Association, Florida Steel Corporation, the NRC 
staff, and others concerning the problems faced by the industry 
from contamination introduced into their facilities from 
uncontrolled radioactive sources. This topic was reviewed at the 
request of the NRC staff. However, the Committee realized that the 
issues surrounding the problem may be better addressed by 
consideration of basic causes and, therefore, in this letter we 
make specific recommendations and also identify more general 
courses of action. 

The sources, usually 137Cs , arrive without detection in the scrap 
steel used as feed to the smelters. The failure to detect these 
sources cannot be attributed to a lack of effort exerted by the 
various groups handling scrap steel from its generation to the 
smelter plant. The radioactive sources are licensed by the NRC or 
by Agreement States but were illegally disposed of, lost by, or 
stolen from the licensees. The inadvertent introduction of such 
sources into the scrap steel smelting operations contaminates the 
smelting facilities and, owing to the volatilization of cesium, 
contaminates the dust from the smelter that is usually collected by 
bag filters. Since the filters also contain volatilized and 
condensed cadmium, lead, and zinc in fine dust form, the 
contamination of these dusts results in the formation of slightly 
contaminated hazardous material that is designated as mixed waste. 
Means of disposal of such mixed waste is not readily available. In 
addition, normal practice of recovery of the zinc in the dust 
effluent would become, an operation with radioactive material and, 
thus, the economic value usually derived from zinc recovery is 
lost. Disposal or replacement of contaminated smelting facilities 
is clearly a significant economic burden to the industries involved 
and may represent a modest risk to workers. 
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The Committee is aware of the Draft BTP on the disposition of·137Cs 
contaminated baghouse dust. The proposed recycle/reuse criteria 
developed for a second enhanced participatory rulemaking (SECY-94
221 dated August 19, 1994), in response to the March 10, 1994 SRM 
(COMFR-94-001), specifically call for examination of the issues 
brought to the Committee in our review. We believe that the 
general regulatory position in the Draft fails to address the 
specific, underlying causes of the problem with sufficient focus to 
be effective in the near term. 

We believe that this problem requires additional action by the NRC. 
If, as seems likely, the Agreement State or NRC surveillance of the 
programs of licensees that own and use such sources does not detect 
weaknesses that lead to loss of sources and inability to trace lost 
or stolen sources, the NRC should require a quick and effective 
remedy of such deficiencies. Further, the Committee believes that 
the NRC should ensure that specific deficiencies in Agreement State 
or NRC programs that could lead to a lack of control of radioactive 
sources by licensees be corrected as quickly as possible. We are 
aware of the gradual but minor increase in radioactive background 
from the introduction of sources into the steel smelting and 
production operations and believe that this trend should be slowed 
or stopped. Although illegally disposed of, lost, or stolen 
sources largely represent a significant economic issue, they could 
also have health and safety implications indicative of an 
inadequate regulatory program. 

Industry and the staff may urge the Commission to enact regUlations 
that would defer or make unnecessary the labeling of contaminated 
baghouse dust or parts of smelting facilities as LLW or mixed 
waste. We urge the Commission to proceed in this matter with 
considerable care. The Commission should take into account: (a) 
the justification for considering a level of radioactive 
contamination as below the level of concern regarding health and 
safety of the pUblic and (b) the need, based on a reasonable 
risk/benefit consideration, to manage wastes that may contain 
radioactive contamination at trivial levels. 

The resolution of the steel smelter's concerns with regard to the 
disposal of contaminated material should be addressed with an 
appropriate eye to the lessons learned from past endeavors in this 
general area. For example, DOE could dispose of or store the 
generated mixed waste and material with low levels of 
contamination, particularly since the DOE intends to provide 
processes for some of the wastes of a similar type generated by DOE 
defense operations. 

In summary, the baghouse dust issue is symptomatic of a continuing 
problem of low level contamination of waste or recycled material 
that has concerned us for some time. The staff should review the 
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current Agreement state and NRC programs with regard to the 
accountability of radioactive sources to ensure that they 
adequately address issues which could adversely impact pUbl ic 
health and safety. 

Sincerely, 

steindler 
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